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September 6, 2023 

Via email: info@pakistanbarcouncil.org; pakbarcouncil@yahoo.com  

Mr. Hassan Raza Pasha 
Chairman, Executive Committee 
Pakistan Bar Council 
Supreme Court Building 
Constitution Avenue, G-5/2 
Islamabad 
Pakistan 

Dear Mr. Pasha: 

Re: Discrimination against Ahmadi Muslim Lawyers in Pakistan 

I write on behalf of the Canadian Bar Association (CBA) to express our grave concerns over the 
ongoing violations of the rights of lawyers belonging to the Ahmadiyya Muslim Community in 
Pakistan. 

The CBA is a national association representing over 37,000 jurists across Canada. We work to 
promote the Rule of Law and improve the administration of justice in Canada and around the world. 
It is from this perspective that we wish to raise our concerns regarding the current situation in 
Pakistan – which has spurred international condemnation and calls to action. 

We understand that in March 2023, the District Bar Association of Gujranwala issued a new 
requirement for any individual seeking admittance to the Bar Association of Gujranwala. We 
understand that the notice requires any applicant to declare that they are not an Ahmadi Muslim 
and denounce the teachings of the Ahmadiyya Muslim Community and its founder Mirza Ghulam 
Ahmad. A similar notice was issued by the Khyber Pakhtunkhwa Bar Council in May 2023. We 
enclose copies of both notices. 

These notices target and prevent Ahmadi Muslims from being called to the District Bar Association 
of Gujranwala and Khyber Pakhtunkhwa Bar Council. There is also concern that the notices may 
restrict the rights of those already called to the Bar and may prevent applicants from any religious 
or non-religious background other than Islam from being called to the Bar. 
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The legal profession must be open to all, regardless of religion and background. We are concerned 
about the impact of this requirement on the broader justice system in Pakistan. These new 
requirements are discriminatory and undermine basic principles including those set out in the 
United Nations’ Basic Principles on the Role of Lawyers. 

We call on you to take immediate steps to end the persecution of the Ahmadiyya Muslim 
Community. All qualified individuals seeking to be called to any Bar Council or Association must be 
able to do so without discrimination. 

The CBA stands with lawyers in their efforts to uphold the rule of law and respect for human rights, 
in Canada and internationally. 

Sincerely, 

(original letter signed by John D. Stefaniuk) 

John D. Stefaniuk, K.C. / c.r. (he/him/il/lui) 
  

http://ow.ly/3rrn30h3K47
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Appendix A: 

Scan of Khatm e Nabuwat Pamphlet with English translation provided by the International Human 
Rights Committee, reference: IHRC/PR/150323/3 15 March 2023 

 
  

https://www.barcouncil.org.uk/uploads/assets/8c79d351-f0b4-46d9-95368e496128072e/230525-Mr-Hassan-Raza-Pasha-Pakistan-Bar-Council-from-Chair-of-the-Bar-of-England-Wales.pdf
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Appendix B: 

Scan of the "Finality of Prophethood" Circular of The Khyber Pakhtunkhwa Bar Council with English 
translation provided by the International Human Rights Committee, reference: IHRC/PR/060523/2 
06 May 2023 

 




